To:
Mayor and City Council

From:
Susan Pollay, Ann Arbor Downtown Development Authority

Date:
June 2, 2008

Re:
Fifth & Division Conceptual Plan – School Bus Pickup/Drop Off for the Ann Arbor Hands On Museum 
The DDA held a public hearing on Wednesday, May 14, 2008 to elicit feedback on the proposed conceptual plan for Fifth & Division.   At the meeting the most vocal critics of the plan were staff and trustees of the Ann Arbor Hands On Museum (HOM) who expressed concern that  that the school bus drop off/pick up area assigned to the Museum would be removed to make way for a segment of the proposed bike lane.   In particular, there was concern that the buses would be relocated across Fifth to the south side of E. Ann Street adjacent to City Hall, thus making it necessary for school children and their teachers to cross Fifth Avenue.

It may be worth noting that at the time the HOM submitted its site plan to expand the Museum in the late 1980’s, their site plan showed bus pickup/drop off directly in front of the Museum at its then new front door on E. Ann Street.   However, a decision was made at that time to locate the buses to N. Fifth Avenue beside the then-vacant Armory building.  

As we know, subsequently the Armory building was redeveloped with over a dozen  condominiums, many of which face onto Fifth Avenue beside the school bus pickup/drop off area.  Residents have expressed concerns that bus engine idling makes it difficult to open their windows on warm days, and the children sometimes disturb the landscaping near the building.   
A few days following the Fifth & Division public hearing, I met with the Director of the Hands On Museum, Mel Drumm,  and we would like to propose a solution to address school bus pickup and drop off which we both believe to be the optimal arrangement. 
This solution includes the following:

· School bus drop off/pick up will be moved to the south side of Ann Street directly in front of the HOM, on the 200 block of E. Ann Street.  There is room for up to two school buses at a time.  To accommodate these buses, the HOM has requested that the DDA remove the two parking meters at the western end of this block on the south side of the street.  HOM has also requested that the City allow signs that identify the location as reserved for HOM school bus drop off during specified hours.
· If more than two buses are in use at a time, the HOM will contact the DDA to bag the meters on the south side of the 100 block of E. Ann Street to create a stacking area, so buses can pull up as the two buses in front of the HOM depart.   The DDA has agreed to provide these meter bags at no cost to the HOM.

· The HOM site plan will be amended to address the relocation of the school bus accommodations.    The DDA will assist the HOM with this effort.

The proposed school bus arrangements would accomplish important goals.  It would drop off and pick up children directly in front of the Museum, thereby minimizing their exposure to street traffic.   This arrangement will enable school groups to hold children inside during inclement weather until their bus pulls up.   Further, it will eliminate complaints about idling engines and other issues from the side of the Armory.  And finally, it will enable the installation of a complete bike lane that would run from Beakes to Packard.  
